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file electronically all applications and 
other filings related to international 
telecommunications services via the 
user-friendly, Internet-based 
International Bureau Filing System 
(IBFS). 

At the request of the U.S. Department 
of State, the Commission adopted a 
voluntary program by which companies 
that provide enhanced services could 
seek designation as a recognized private 
operating agency (RPOA). The term 
RPOA was used in the International 
Telecommunications Convention, the 
international agreement that created the 
International Telecommunications 
Union (ITU), to refer to private-sector 
providers of international 
telecommunications services that had 
been ‘‘recognized’’ either by the 
government of the country in which 
they had been incorporated, or the 
country where they operated. Most 
providers of international 
telecommunications services to or from 
the U.S. hold either an authorization 
under Section 214 of the 
Communications Act or a radio license 
under Section 301 of the Act. The 
issuance of such authorizations or 
licenses is public evidence that the U.S. 
government ‘‘recognizes’’ the entities to 
which they are issued. However, 
providers of enhanced services are not 
licensed or authorized. They are 
permitted to begin operations without 
any formal applications or notifications. 
It is not immediately apparent to foreign 
governments that a U.S. enhanced 
service provider has been ‘‘recognized’’ 
within the meaning of the ITU 
Convention. As a consequence, such 
entities have sometimes found foreign 
governments unwilling to let them 
operate in those countries. As a result, 
the U.S. Department of State and the 
FCC developed a program whereby 
enhanced service providers could be 
formally designated as RPOAs. The 
program that was developed calls for 
those entities wishing to obtain such a 
designation to submit an application to 
the Commission setting forth pertinent 
information about the provider and the 
services it proposes to provide and a 
pledge by the provider that it would 
abide by all international obligations to 
which the U.S. is a signatory. The 
Commission places the application on 
public notice and allows interested 
parties to comment on the application. 
The Commission then makes a 
recommendation, based on the 
application and comments received and 
notifies the ITU of any applications that 
it grants. RPOA designation is 
voluntary. If an enhanced service 
provider does not find such a 

designation necessary, it is not required 
to file an application. In order to 
implement the program, the 
Commission adopted 47 CFR 63.701 to 
set forth the information that must be 
contained in an application for 
designation as a RPOA.

OMB Control No.: 3060–1028. 
Title: International Signaling Point 

Code (ISPC). 
Form No.: N/A. 
Type of Review: Revision of a 

currently approved collection. 
Respondents: Business or other for-

profit. 
Number of Respondents: 40. 
Estimated Time Per Response: 10 

minutes (.166) hours. 
Frequency of Response: On occasion 

reporting requirement and third party 
disclosure requirement.

Total Annual Burden: 7 hours. 
Total Annual Cost: N/A. 
Privacy Act Impact Assessment: No. 
Needs and Uses: The Commission 

adopted and released a Report and 
Order in IB Docket No. 04–226, FCC 05–
91, which adopted the proposals made 
in the preceding Notice of Proposed 
Rulemaking (NPRM) of the same title 
(FCC 04–133). This rulemaking is 
hereinafter referred to as the 
International E-Filing R&O. The 
International E-Filing R&O eliminates 
paper filings and requires applicants to 
file electronically all applications and 
other filings related to international 
telecommunications services via the 
user-friendly, Internet-based 
International Bureau Filing System 
(IBFS). 

An International Signaling Point Code 
(ISPC) is a unique, seven-digit code 
synonymous with a telephone number, 
used to identify each international 
carrier. The IPSC has a unique format 
that is used at the international level for 
signaling message routing and 
identification of signaling points. The 
Commission has revised this collection 
to implement mandatory electronic 
filing and to seek OMB approval of three 
new ISPC applications that will be 
developed over time contingent upon 
the availability of budget funds, human 
resources and other factors. They are: (1) 
For other filings; (2) notification of 
signaling point code implementation; 
and (3) inactivation of international 
signaling point code. The information 
collection requirements contained in 
this collection will facilitate the 
Commission’s assignment of unique 
ISPCs to international carriers for 
identification purposes. In addition, it 
will enhance the ability of the 
international carriers to communicate 
with each other internationally through 
the shared signaling network.

OMB Control No.: 3060–1029. 
Title: Data Network Identification 

Code (DNIC). 
Form No.: N/A. 
Type of Review: Revision of a 

currently approved collection. 
Respondents: Business or other for-

profit. 
Number of Respondents: 5. 
Estimated Time Per Response: .25 

hours. 
Frequency of Response: On occasion 

reporting requirement. 
Total Annual Burden: 1 hour. 
Total Annual Cost: N/A. 
Privacy Act Impact Assessment: No. 
Needs and Uses: The Commission 

adopted and released a Report and 
Order in IB Docket No. 04–226, FCC 05–
91, which adopted the proposals made 
in the preceding Notice of Proposed 
Rulemaking (NPRM) of the same title 
(FCC 04–133). This rulemaking is 
hereinafter referred to as the 
International E-Filing R&O. The 
International E-Filing R&O eliminates 
paper filings and requires applicants to 
file electronically all applications and 
other filings related to international 
telecommunications services via the 
user-friendly, Internet-based 
International Bureau Filing System 
(IBFS). 

The Commission plans to develop 
three new DNIC applications that 
impact this information collection. The 
development is contingent upon the 
availability of budget funds, human 
resources and other factors. These 
applications will be for: (1) Other 
filings; (2) code reassignment; and (3) 
code surrender. 

The Commission obtains relevant 
information from operators of public 
data networks through the filing of 
applications through IBFS. The 
electronic collection of information 
expedites the Commission’s review and 
approval of DNIC applications for 
operators of public data networks.
Federal Communications Commission. 
Marlene H. Dortch, 
Secretary.
[FR Doc. 05–13024 Filed 7–5–05; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6712–01–P

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS 
COMMISSION 

Notice of Public Information 
Collection(s) Being Reviewed by the 
Federal Communications Commission, 
Comments Requested 

June 27, 2005.
SUMMARY: The Federal Communications 
Commission, as part of its continuing 
effort to reduce paperwork burden, 
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invites the general public and other 
Federal agencies to take this 
opportunity to comment on the 
following information collection(s), as 
required by the Paperwork Reduction 
Act (PRA) of 1995, Public Law 104–13. 
An agency may not conduct or sponsor 
a collection of information unless it 
displays a currently valid control 
number. No person shall be subject to 
any penalty for failing to comply with 
a collection of information, subject to 
the Paperwork Reduction Act that does 
not display a valid control number. 
Comments are requested concerning (a) 
whether the proposed collection of 
information is necessary for the proper 
performance of the functions of the 
Commission, including whether the 
information shall have practical utility; 
(b) the accuracy of the Commission’s 
burden estimate; (c) ways to enhance 
the quality, utility, and clarity of the 
information collected; and (d) ways to 
minimize the burden of the collection of 
information on the respondents, 
including the use of automated 
collection techniques or other forms of 
information technology.
DATES: Written Paperwork Reduction 
Act (PRA) comments should be 
submitted on or before September 6, 
2005. If you anticipate that you will be 
submitting comments, but find it 
difficult to do so within the period of 
time allowed by this notice, you should 
advise the contact listed below as soon 
as possible.
ADDRESSES: Direct all Paperwork 
Reduction Act (PRA) comments to Les 
Smith, Federal Communications 
Commission, Room 1–A804, 445 12th 
Street, SW., Washington, DC 20554 or 
via the Internet to Leslie.Smith@fcc.gov. 
If you would like to obtain or view a 
copy of this new or revised information 
collection, you may do so by visiting the 
FCC’s PRA Web page at http://
www.fcc.gov/omd/pra.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For 
additional information or copies of the 
information collection(s), contact Les 
Smith at (202) 418–0217 or via the 
Internet at Leslie.Smith@fcc.gov.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

OMB Control Number: 3060–0874. 
Title: Consumer Complaint Form/

Obscene, Profane, and Indecent Material 
Complaint Form. 

Form Number: FCC 475 and FCC 475–
B. 

Type of Review: Revision of a 
currently approved collection. 

Respondents: Individuals or 
households; Business or other for-profit 
entities; Not-for-profit institutions; 
Federal government; State, local or 
Tribal Government. 

Number of Respondents: FCC Form 
475—83,287; FCC Form 475–B—
1,271,332. 

Estimated Time per Response: 30 
minutes per form. 

Frequency of Response: On occasion 
reporting requirement. 

Total Annual Burden: FCC Form 
475—41,644 hours; FCC Form 475–B—
635,666 hours. 

Total Annual Cost: None. 
Privacy Impact Assessment: Yes. 
Needs and Use: Consumers file FCC 

Form 475 to register their complaints 
about common carrier services and 
practices. By providing a concise, 
standardized format, the form helps 
consumers to provide the Commission 
with the necessary and relevant 
information it needs to assess the 
practices of common carriers and to 
resolve any informal complaints filed by 
consumers. FCC Form 475 is also 
important in the investigative work 
performed by Federal and State law 
enforcement agencies to monitor 
common carrier practices and to 
promote compliance with Federal and 
State regulations and other legal 
requirements, i.e., in some instances, 
data on FCC Form 475 may become the 
basis for enforcement actions and/or 
rulemaking proceedings, as appropriate. 

The Commission is developing a new 
form, FCC Form 475–B, Obscene, 
Profane, and Indecent Material 
Complaint Form, to provide consumers 
with a standardized form, designed 
specifically to collect detailed data 
about obscene, profane, and indecent 
programming. The Commission believes 
that providing a form specifically for 
these purposes will allow consumers to 
register their complaints about the 
nature of the aired material(s) more 
clearly and concisely, thereby reducing 
the uncertainty, confusion, frustration, 
and apprehension that consumers may 
otherwise experience when trying to 
express their objections to 
programming. The Commission also 
believes that such a standardized format 
as FCC Form 475–B can strengthen the 
effectiveness of its rules and improve its 
efforts to move forward quickly with 
enforcement actions to resolve these 
programming complaints, thus ridding 
the public airways of obscene, profane, 
and indecent content and programming. 

Form 475–B will include these fields: 
(1) Complainant’s contact information—
name, address, e-mail address, and 
telephone number; (2) name of the 
station broadcasting the alleged 
obscene, profane, and/or indecent 
material, including the call sign, 
channel, and frequency; (3) name of the 
program or song, including host or 
personality/DJ; (4) broadcast time, the 

time zone, and the date of the broadcast; 
and (5) description of the incident—
providing sufficient details about the 
specific words, languages, and images, 
to help the Commission determine 
whether the material was in fact 
obscene, profane, or indecent. The 
Commission may use the data as the 
basis for an enforcement action and/or 
rulemaking proceeding(s), as 
appropriate.
Federal Communications Commission. 
Marlene H. Dortch, 
Secretary.
[FR Doc. 05–13030 Filed 7–5–05; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6712–01–P

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS 
COMMISSION 

Notice of Public Information 
Collection(s) Being Reviewed by the 
Federal Communications Commission 
for Extension Under Delegated 
Authority 

June 20, 2005.
SUMMARY: The Federal Communications 
Commission, as part of its continuing 
effort to reduce paperwork burden 
invites the general public and other 
Federal agencies to take this 
opportunity to comment on the 
following information collection(s), as 
required by the Paperwork Reduction 
Act (PRA) of 1995, Public Law 104–13. 
An agency may not conduct or sponsor 
a collection of information unless it 
displays a currently valid control 
number. No person shall be subject to 
any penalty for failing to comply with 
a collection of information subject to the 
Paperwork Reduction Act (PRA) that 
does not display a valid control number. 
Comments are requested concerning (a) 
whether the proposed collection of 
information is necessary for the proper 
performance of the functions of the 
Commission, including whether the 
information shall have practical utility; 
(b) the accuracy of the Commission’s 
burden estimate; (c) ways to enhance 
the quality, utility and clarity of the 
information collected; and (d) ways to 
minimize the burden of the collection of 
information on the respondents, 
including the use of automated 
collection techniques or other forms of 
information technology.
DATES: Written Paperwork Reduction 
(PRA) comments should be submitted 
on or before September 6, 2005. If you 
anticipate that you will be submitting 
comments, but find it difficult to do so 
within the period of time allowed by 
this notice, you should advise the 
contact listed below as soon as possible.
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